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WorldFish 
Statement by the Chair of the Board of Trustees 
 
 
2015 has been an eventful and challenging year. WorldFish actively contributes to six 
CGIAR Research Programs. All research programs faced funding challenges in 2015, 
highlighted by multiple significant in-year cuts in availability of funding from the CGIAR Fund.    
 
 
Review of Operations 
Fisheries and aquaculture are key entry points for improving the wellbeing of poor and 
vulnerable people. During the year, WorldFish reprioritized its body of work around three 
research programs that are designed to support concerted efforts to reduce poverty and 
hunger. These three research programs are: sustainable aquaculture, resilient small-scale 
fisheries, and value chains and nutrition.   
 
The primary vehicles for pursuing these research areas are the CGIAR Research Programs 
(CRPs). WorldFish manages the CRP on Aquatic Agricultural Systems. This CRP, in 
particular, experienced drastic funding reductions during the year.  These reductions in 
funding were only communicated late in the year are directly responsible for the 2015 deficit 
of US$545K.  As a result of the change in funding environment, the Aquatic Agricultural 
Systems CRP will be wound down with final programmatic activities to be completed by June 
30, 2016. 
 
2015 was also a year of leadership transition for WorldFish. Dr Stephen Hall, who had 
served as WorldFish Director General since 2004, completed his tenure in November 2015. 
After a global search, WorldFish was pleased to welcome Dr Nigel Preston as the new 
Director General, effective November 2015. 
 
Financial Position 
Revenues decreased by US$7.9 million (18.8%) year over year to US$34.2 million whilst 
expenditures decreased by US$6.6 million (15.9%) to US$34.7 million. The Center realized 
a net deficit of US$0.5 million for the year. This deficit was funded by WorldFish reserves. 
  
WorldFish total assets at the end of 2015 decreased to US$25.4 million, including liquid 
assets of US$20.9 million. Operational reserves decreased to US$11.3 million. Despite the 
funding reductions realized in the year and the corresponding reduction in the total dollar 
value of reserves, WorldFish was able to increase the number of days coverage of forward 
planned operations to 126 days.  This was managed by way of careful control of costs and a 
re-sizing of the organization to reflect a lower revenue base in 2016. 
  
The ratio of indirect cost to direct cost as an indicator of our operational efficiency increased 
to 16.06% as the Center was unable to reduce all administrative costs in 2015 due to only 
being notified of the funding cuts during the final quarter.  Despite this excess indirect cost, 
donors were only charged the previously contracted overhead rates, with the shortfall  










